PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 7, 2007

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 7, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Vice Chairman Loewenberg called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report
Russell Library / Lindens Property – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that Art Guild member Joyce Stewart provided her with a tour of and an update on the clean-up efforts being made at the Russell Library / Lindens Property at 11 North Street.  Under the direction of the Art Guild, Ms. Arrighi said, dozens of students, residents, and business owners have donated their time, services, and materials toward a very productive clean-up effort.

Update on Sever Field – Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with an update on the environmental mitigation work being done at Sever Field in North Plymouth.  The Release Abatement Measure plan for the site, she said, has been reviewed and approved by MassDEP, and the Town has now met all of its legal requirements to proceed with the construction work.

Fire Chief James Pierson – Ms. Arrighi informed the Board and the public that Fire Chief James Pierson has decided to retire, effective November 1, 2007.  Chief Pierson, Ms. Arrighi explained, began his tenure on the Fire Department in November 1974 and became Fire Chief in 2003.   On behalf of the Town, Ms. Arrighi thanked Chief Pierson for his 23 years of dedicated service and noted that he would be missed.

Open Space & Recreation Report – Ms. Arrighi noted that Lee Hartmann has provided copies of the Plymouth Open Space & Recreation Plan for the Board’s review.  The report, she said, consolidates the planning, conservation, acquisition, development, and management of Plymouth’s opens space and recreational facilities.  Ms. Arrighi thanked the staff and volunteer committees involved in the formation of the report, and she noted that a presentation on the report could be provided at a later meeting, should the Board wish.     
Licenses

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· OS Golf Management, LLC, 43 Doublebrook requested a Change of Manager from John Cowden to Donald Baker

· Atlantis Golf, LLC, 41A Doublebrook requested a Change of Manager from Frank Callaway, II to Donald Baker.


Mr. Baker is TIPS certified and the background check shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager for both OS Golf Management, LLC and Atlantis Golf, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· GMRI, Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730, 102 Colony Place, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License.

Applying for Group 1 – Jukebox, Radio, TV
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License for GMRI, Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Amplified Music (Business)

· GMRI, Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730, 102 Colony Place applied for an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit (Business) for soft recorded music at the entrance.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved an Outdoor Amplified Music Permit (Business) for GMRI, Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator License (New)

· John Patrick Daley, 204 Water Street, Apt. 2, applied for a Vehicle for Hire Operator License (New)

Seabreeze Transportation


Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License (New) for John Patrick Daley / Seabreeze Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

New Director (Liquor)

· RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Road House, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager, requested consideration of their application for a New Director in conjunction with their request for a new stockholder.  Charles Talanian is the new director.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Charles Talanian as the New Director for RK Restaurant Association, Inc.  Voted 4-0-, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· KMK Solutions LLC d/b/a Cold Stone Creamery, 158 Colony Place, requested a Common Victualler License.  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for KMK Solutions, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· China Pilgrim, 204 South Meadow Road, requested a Common Victualler License.  

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Department.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for China Pilgrim.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· North American Grappling Association, 36 Saner Road, Marlborough, CT, Kipp Koller requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for August 11, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor Liability will be in place and a professional bartender will be serving the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for North American Grappling Association.  Approved 4-0-0.
One Day All Alcohol License

· The Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation, 21 Custom House Street, Tyler Hayes, requested a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for September 19, 2007 from 9:30 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. for their Annual Invitational Michael A. Tye Golf Tournament to be held at the Pinehills Golf Club.  

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  They are a non profit organization.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for The Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation.  Approved 4-0-0.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the June 26, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting and the July 20, 2007 Selectmen’s Joint Meeting with the School Committee, Planning Board and Building Committee. 

Appointment to Audit Committee (Ingalls) – The Board appointed Steven Ingalls to the Audit Committee, for a two-year term expiring June 30, 2009.  

Appointment to Audit Committee (Feeney) – The Board appointed Kevin Feeney to the Audit Committee for a two year term expiring June 30, 2009. 

Casino Impact Committee – Selectman Tavares asked that the Board reconsider their decision to form its own Casino Impact Committee, as a regional Casino Impact Consortium of 15 communities has formed and begun productive work to advocate for impact mitigation, should plans for a casino in Middleborough be approved.  Prior to the knowledge that the consortium would be formed, Selectman Tavares said, he felt it necessary for the Board to form its own group.  However, now, with a regional group supported by two regional planning councils established, Selectman Tavares said he believes it appropriate to focus its efforts into this unified group, rather than duplicate its energy between two or more committees.  
Vice Chairman Loewenberg expressed concern that the disbanding of Plymouth’s own Casino Impact Committee would inhibit representation and input from its various committees and citizen groups.  
Selectman Tavares encouraged citizens to remain informed and communicate their concerns to the Board, and he noted that, as the Board’s representative within the regional consortium, he would continue to provide updates on the work being accomplished.  

There were no further objections to the disbanding of the Casino Impact Committee.

Designee to Downtown/Waterfront Traffic Study Committee – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board chose Selectman Machado as their designee on the Downtown/Waterfront Traffic Study Committee.  

Designee to Roads Advisory Committee – Selectman Malaguti volunteered to be the Board’s designee to the Roads Advisory Committee.  No objections were made.  

Village Vineyards / Annual All Alcohol Package Store License – The Board approved an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License for Village Vineyards, Inc. d/b/a Village Vineyards Fine Wine & Spirits, Village at Colony Place.  This is license was reconsidered due to Village Vineyards’ recent appeal to the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (ABCC) which challenged the Board’s denial of the license  The appeal resulted in the ABCC remanding the matter back to the BOS with the recommendation that the license be issued forthwith.

Selectman Malaguti expressed his frustration with the ABCC’s overruling of the Board’s decision.
Acceptance of Easement – The Board approved and accepted the Deed and Release documents for property on South Meadow Road indicated as Lot 36-4C, owned by Hobbs Cove Limited Partnership, for the purpose of a drainage easement.  

Public Hearing – Change of Stockholder

Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened a public hearing to hear the application for a New Stockholder from RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Roadhouse, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Colin Wilcox, manager and partner, addressed the Board on behalf of RK Restaurant Association, and explained that a simple misunderstanding prevented him from appearing before the Board at their previous meeting.  He noted that RK Restaurant Association simply sought a Change of Stockholder (Charles Talanian) within the corporation.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened the hearing to those wishing to speak in favor and in opposition.  No one came forward. 
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved a Change of Stockholder for RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Roadhouse.
Public Comment

Richard Barbieri asked the Board to reconsider the recommendation made by the Parking & Traffic Task Force regarding the ‘no parking’ lines removed from either side of his driveway on Pleasant Street.  He explained that he and his neighbor have met with the Parking & Traffic Task Force (PTTF), and that he would like the lines re-painted, to prevent cars from obstructing the edges of his driveway.  
Ms. Arrighi explained that the PTTF decided to leave the “Do Not Block Driveway” signs but remove the painted lines from either side of the Barbieri’s driveway, as the Town does not provide lines prohibiting parking around residential driveways. 
Selectman Tavares said that, if Mr. Barbieri has reached consensus with his neighbor, he does not object to reinstating the lines, for the sake of safety and maneuverability.  Selectman Malaguti agreed with Selectman Tavares, noting that, in his travels, he has seen cars partially obstructing the Barbieri’s driveway.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to direct the DPW to reinstate the ‘no parking’ lines at the driveway of the Barbieri residence at 21 Pleasant Street as they were originally painted, in the color designated by roadway standards.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  
Affordable Housing

Bruce Arons, Director of Community Development, provided an update to the Board on Plymouth’s efforts to increase its supply of affordable housing.  There is a growing concern, Mr. Arons said, that our local workforce cannot afford to live in the Town of Plymouth.  Because of this, he explained, he, along with Planning staff, Town Counsel, and a 40B consultant, has created a proposed local housing subsidy bylaw and program that would allow the Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust the authority to issue site approval for 40B projects.
Mr. Arons reviewed the bylaw for the Board and asked for their approval of a letter he would like to submit to the Department of Housing and Community Development, in which he will request a meeting with them to present this cutting edge proposal. Ultimately, he said, the intent is to bring some control over 40B projects back to the local level.  

After a brief question and answer session between the Board, Mr. Arons, and Lee Hartmann (Director of Planning & Development), Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve the letter drafted by the Community Development Office to the Mass. Department of Housing and Community Development.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor of the motion.  
Marina Study

Environmental Manager David Gould introduced the Dredge Alternatives Study and explained that, since the idea of a Town-operated marina has been floated around for several years, the Town decided to investigate dredging alternatives that would be permittable and supportive of a public marina.  Mr. Gould then turned the presentation over to Christine Player, a representative from Vine Associates, the consulting firm that assisted with the study.  
Ms. Player explained that the core purpose of the study was to look into permittable dredging options that have the potential to generate positive revenue.  There are federal and nonfederal areas within the inner harbor, she said, and the Dredge Alternatives Study focuses on the nonfederal area within the protection of the jetty and away from the shellfishing areas.  The factors considered heavily within the development of the study, she outlined, were: vessel use and demand, impacts to coastal resource areas, environmental mitigation requirements, and the feasibility of positive revenue generation.

Ms. Player reviewed, in detail, four dredging alternatives / marina design concepts and the benefits and challenges to each.  Frank Mahady of FXM Associates reviewed the preliminary economic analysis of each alternative, noting that revenues and overall positive economic impact could be generated by the high demand for a Plymouth Harbor municipal marina, but with differing results based on each dredging scenario.

The next steps for the Town, should it choose to proceed, Ms. Player said, would be to: finalize the marina configuration and accompanying facilities, assess traffic and parking impacts, enter the permitting phase, develop the business and operational plan, and, finally, acquire funding.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg thanked Ms. Player and her associates for their thorough report and then invited discussion from the Board.  Members of the Board posed questions and offered comments on the study and the proposed marina’s affect on current harbor businesses, the riparian rights of waterfront property owners, and the influence of development projects in the immediate waterfront area.
With Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration approaching, Selectman Tavares urged the Board and the Town to act progressively and integrate the Dredging Alternatives Study with the recently-presented Downtown / Waterfront Public Space Action Plan.   Members of the Board agreed that collaborative sessions should be scheduled regularly during their meetings to integrate the plans and move forward strategically.   The Board also discussed and expressed concerns for the limited staffing resources with which the Town can address a project so large in scope, and some suggested adding staff to directly address the short and long-range planning aspects of the downtown / waterfront proposals.     
Ms. Arrighi acknowledged the Board’s directive to address these plans regularly on the Board’s meeting agendas, and she noted that Town staff have already begun to conduct strategic planning sessions around the integration of all of the studies involving the downtown and waterfront districts.  
Street Opening Regulations

DPW Director Roger Hammond addressed the Board to present the newly revised Town of Plymouth Street Opening Regulations.   As these regulations had not been updated since 1986, Mr. Hammond explained, the Town’s Engineering staff, along with DPW Division Heads, have spent a significant amount of time on overhauling several aspects of the permitting process, including the fee schedule, bond requirements, and insurance coverage prerequisites.  
Mr. Hammond provided an overview of the revised regulations and how they relate with the different street/road categories, and he noted that the new fee schedule is consistent with other towns and will be reviewed every three years. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to accept and establish the revised Town of Plymouth Street Opening Regulations, as presented by the Department of Public Works.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads – Selectman Machado noted that he would wait for word from the Town Manager’s Office regarding his request to install a left-turn signal delay for eastbound traffic at the intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads.
Defibrillators in Town Buildings – Selectman Machado informed the Board that he planned to meet with Health Director Susan Merrifield and the Board of Health to discuss his proposal to install cardiac defibrillators in all Town buildings for life-saving purposes in the event of an emergency.  

Staff Achievement / Sheila Sgarzi – Selectman Machado acknowledged Engineering staff member Sheila Sgarzi for her recent accomplishment in passing the certification exam for professional engineering (PE) licensure.   Ms. Sgarzi’s achievement, Selectman Machado noted, follows extensive education, hours of service in the field, and rigorous exams, and is worthy of recognition and congratulations.  
Samoset Street Reconstruction – Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Hammond to address his recent report on the reconstruction of Samoset Street and the problematic sewer lines that require remediation before work progresses.  Mr. Hammond responded that he and Health Director Susan Merrifield are working with property owners as part of the work planned along Samoset Street from Route 3 to route 80.  Residents of Warren Avenue, Mr. Hammond noted, are also looking for extended sewer connections.

GATRA Transportation Hub – Vice Chairman Loewenberg noted that she has received calls from disabled veterans regarding the installation of the GATRA Transportation Hub and the placement of the loading area directly next to Memorial Hall where, formerly, there were several parking spaces.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that she has spoken with veterans groups and visited the site to work on a solution that will address their concerns.  

Adjournment of Meeting

Selectman Malaguti motioned to adjourn the meeting.  No objections were made, and Vice Chairman Loewenberg concluded the meeting.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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